

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Felfe, Christina

# Working Paper The willingness to pay for job amenities : evidence from mothers' return to work

CESifo Working Paper, No. 2743

**Provided in Cooperation with:** Ifo Institute – Leibniz Institute for Economic Research at the University of Munich

*Suggested Citation:* Felfe, Christina (2009) : The willingness to pay for job amenities : evidence from mothers' return to work, CESifo Working Paper, No. 2743, Center for Economic Studies and ifo Institute (CESifo), Munich

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/30441

#### Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

#### Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



# WWW.ECONSTOR.EU

# The Willingness to Pay for Job Amenities: Evidence from Mothers' Return to Work

CHRISTINA FELFE

CESIFO WORKING PAPER NO. 2743 CATEGORY 4: LABOUR MARKETS AUGUST 2009

An electronic version of the paper may be downloaded • from the SSRN website: www.SSRN.com • from the RePEc website: www.RePEc.org • from the CESifo website: www.CESifo-group.org/wp

# The Willingness to Pay for Job Amenities: Evidence from Mothers' Return to Work

# Abstract

This study is the first to estimate mothers' marginal willingness to pay (MWP) for job amenities directly. Its identification strategy relies on German maternity leave length. The key aspect of the maternal leave framework is that mothers can decide whether and when to return to their guaranteed job. Thus, in contrast to previous studies that analyze the job search of employed workers, this framework allows us to overcome the limitation of not observing the wage/amenity offer process. A theoretical model of the leave length decision is derived from a random utility approach. Using data from the German Socio-Economic Panel and the Qualification and Career Survey, this model is estimated by a discrete duration method. The MWP for amenities can be inferred through the estimated elasticities of the leave length with respect to the amenities and the wage. The results provide evidence that mothers are willing to sacrifice a significant fraction of their wage to reduce hazards (22%) and to enjoy a flexible working schedule (36-56%).

JEL Code: J31, J33, J22.

Keywords: marginal willingness to pay, maternal labor supply, discrete duration models.

Christina Felfe University St. Gallen SEW Varnbüelstrasse 14 9000 St. Gallen Switzerland christina.felfe@unisg.ch

May 2009

I am indebted to Libertad Gonzalez for excellent support. I am furthermore thankful to Maia Güell, Sergi Jimenez and Ernesto Villanueva for many helpful discussions and to participants at Applied Lunch Seminar UPF), CEP Labor Workshop, EALE 2007, Economic Seminar (University St. Gallen), ESPE 2007, RAND Economic Seminar, Student Lunch Seminar (UCL) and ZEW Workshop "Gender and Inequality" (2008). I gratefully acknowledge the financial support from the Ministry of Education, Spain (Project SEC2005-08793-C04-01). All remaining errors are mine.

## **1. Introduction**

Almost 40% of mothers in the OECD are currently not participating in the labor force.<sup>1</sup> Among women with small children (younger than 3 years old) this percentage is even higher; at this time, 47% of them are inactive. Conversely, labor force participation among childless women is similar to that of men (73% versus 75%, respectively). Given that career interruptions lead to human capital depreciation and hence, to a loss in long-term income and career opportunities, it is crucial to understand the incentives that mothers face when deciding whether and when to return to work after childbirth. So far, however, we lack any direct measure of the extent to which mothers' work decision is triggered by certain job features.<sup>2</sup> Therefore, this study provides a first estimate for mothers' marginal willingness to pay (MWP hereafter) for certain job-related amenities.

Estimating the MWP for amenities is a complex endeavor and earlier research has failed to provide conclusive evidence.<sup>3</sup> Gronberg and Reed (1994), for instance, focus on the job search of employed male workers. However, because of the unobservability of potential job offers, the authors are limited to estimating the impact of current job features on job tenure and fall short of separating these effects from those of the wage and amenities of latent job offers. Bonhomme and Jolivet (forthcoming) address this limitation by explicitly modeling the wage/amenity offer process. They show that despite weak compensating wage differentials, there is a systematic and significant MWP for job-related amenities, in particular for job security.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> All numbers on mothers' labor force participation are taken from *www.oecd.org/els/social/family/database*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> There is some evidence that unfavorable working conditions (such as hazards, inflexible schedules, etc.) might be important deterrents to returning to work (Bratti et al., 2004; De Leire and Levy, 2004; Felfe, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Note, there is a long literature on compensating wage differentials dating back to Rosen (1976). Since then empirical research has tried to estimate the compensation paid for disamenities using so-called hedonic wage regressions (among others Lucas, 1977; Brown, 1981; Duncan and Holmlund, 1983). Nevertheless, Hwang et al. (1998), prove theoretically that estimates from hedonic wage regressions are biased as they fail to consider the dynamic nature of the labor market. Gronberg and Reed (1994) are the first to address this issue. Notice, they estimate the price that workers' are willing to pay for amenities and not the compensating differentials determined by the market. The present study draws heavily upon their suggested strategy.

The present study suggests an alternative framework for the estimation of the MWP for amenities. Its identification strategy relies on German statutory maternity leave and thus on the time mothers decide to spend out of the labor force. The key proposition is that maternity leave will be shorter if a mother's job, which is guaranteed while being on leave, offers more attractive characteristics such as higher wages and more amenities. Given this proposition, the MWP can be derived by dividing the elasticity of maternity leave length with respect to a certain amenity by the elasticity with respect to the wage.

For the purpose of identification, the advantage of using Germany is its generous parental leave system; since 1992, German working mothers are entitled to a leave of 36 months.<sup>4</sup> During this period, mothers enjoy a job guarantee and, hence, are free to decide whether and when to return to their jobs. The remarkable length of this period allows for sufficient variation in the chosen duration of maternal leave. More importantly, the fact that jobs are guaranteed for the whole period enables observation of all the relevant features of the options mothers face while on leave: staying at home or returning to their guaranteed job during their legally granted leave period of 36 months. One may argue that since mothers may search for a new job while being on leave, I may likewise fail to observe possible external job offers. The data shows, however, that mothers rarely change jobs during maternal leave (only 2%). The job guarantee during the maternal leave period is thus the key element in this strategy to estimate the MWP.

My results, obtained from a discrete duration model using data from the German Socio-Economic Panel and the Qualification and Career Survey, reveal that mothers are willing to sacrifice a significant fraction of their wage to reduce hazardous working conditions (more than 22% for a reduction of one standard deviation) and to enjoy a working schedule compatible with available daycare (36-56%). Stratification according to education, total

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Germany, Austria, Finland and France provide the most generous parental leave systems in the OECD. The US, in contrast, entitles recent mothers only to a leave of 12 weeks. For a comparison see: http://unstats.un.org/unsd/demographic/products/indwm

household income and geographical location reveal the following pattern: high-educated and high-income mothers show a higher disposition to trade wages for better working conditions; mothers in West Germany, where public childcare is particularly rare, are willing to accept higher trade-offs between wages and flexible working schedules.<sup>5</sup>

This study contributes to the literature in two different ways: first, its unique identification strategy allows for an improvement of the MWP measurement; second, it provides unprecedented insight into the price mothers are willing to pay to enjoy certain amenities. Given one major challenge many industrialized countries are currently facing, namely the decline of the workforce relative to the total population, understanding mothers' preferences with respect to certain job characteristics is crucial as it may allow us to activate some unused work potential.

The remainder of the paper is structured as follows. Section 2 provides a brief introduction to German leave legislation. The theoretical and empirical model is developed in Section 3. Section 4 describes the data, Section 5 reports the estimation results and Section 6 concludes with suggestions for an efficient policy design aimed at improving mothers' situation in the labor market.

## 2. Parental Leave Legislation

Germany is one of the OECD countries with the most generous parental leave system. It consists of three parts: maternity protection, protected parental leave and parental benefits.

The first, maternity protection, regulated by the maternity protection law (1979), refers to a period of six weeks before and eight weeks after birth during which mothers must not work.<sup>6</sup> The second, protected parental leave, allows the mother to choose between staying on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Notice, private childcare facilities are not common in Germany. Due to high regulation and a lack of public subsidies, it is not profitable to run a private childcare institution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> During this period, the mother receives her net wage rate. The social security pays 13€ per day, while the employer has to cover the remaining amount.

leave and returning to work during a certain period after giving birth.<sup>7</sup> Since the parental leave is the true period during which a mother is free to decide about her participation in the labor market, the present study focuses on this period.

The Federal Law of Parental Leave and Parental Benefit was introduced in 1986. It allows a woman to take some extra months off beyond the maternity protection period, while keeping the option to return to her former job; i.e. the employer has to guarantee her a position comparable to her former one. The parental leave has been subsequently extended from a length of 10 months at the time of its introduction in 1986 to a length of 36 months since 1992. A mother is eligible for parental leave if she has worked at least six months in the same job before childbirth and if she informs her employer in advance about her leave plans.<sup>8</sup>

This law also regulates the maternity benefits, the third pillar of the maternity leave legislation. The government pays the benefit conditional on the mother taking care of her child; in other words, it is paid as long as the mother remains on leave.<sup>9</sup> Until 1992 this benefit was provided for the whole leave period, but since 1992 for at most 24 months of the total parental leave period. While before 1994 the parental benefit was independent from household income, afterwards it became income dependent.<sup>10</sup> There are two income thresholds, one affects the payment of the benefit in months 1-6 and the other applies to months 7-24.<sup>11</sup> An income higher than the respective threshold incurs a complete loss of the benefit during the first six months, but only a gradual reduction of the benefit after month six. Since 2001 a mother has the choice between two different benefit of up to  $450 \in$  for only 12 months.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Even if both parents are eligible for parental leave, in practice less than 5% of the fathers are taking leave.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> A woman has to inform her employer six weeks in advance of when she wants to take maternal leave and how long she wants to go on leave (she has to declare her leave intention for the first 24 months at least).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> A mother is allowed to work at most 19h/week (from 2001 on: 30h/week) to receive the benefit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Note, the amount of the benefits is not linked to previous maternal wages, but only depends on the remaining household income, such as husband's labor earnings, income from capital assets, etc..

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The total income during the first six months (months 7-24) after birth cannot exceed  $51000 \in (20500 \in)$  for a two parent household and  $38000 \in (16500 \in)$  for a single parent household.

Previous studies have shown that the leave legislation, especially the total leave length, affects mothers' work decisions.<sup>12</sup> Therefore, in the following analysis I consider only the years from 1992 until 2006, during which the parental leave has gone unchanged.

The subsequent section introduces the random utility model which underlies the estimation of mothers' leave length decision.

### **3.** A Model of Parental Leave Length

#### 3.1. The Basic Model

The following model captures the relevant considerations of a mother when deciding about the length of parental leave. The decision about the length is implicitly assumed to be the result of rational decision-making, in the sense that choice is influenced by the expected costs and benefits of the available alternatives. The objective is to reveal the impact of the wage and amenities of the guaranteed job on the chosen leave duration.

I assume that a woman derives utility from her own consumption, leisure time and the amenities implied by her job. The utility function of a mother i for every single month t of the leave period, before making any assumptions about functional forms, is as follows:

$$U_{it} = U(C_{it}; tL_{it}; A_{io}(1 - L_{it}); X_i; \alpha_i; \varepsilon_{Lit,it})$$

$$(1)$$

C<sub>it</sub> represents the level of consumption of woman i in month t. L<sub>it</sub> stands for leisure, which is assumed to be binary; i.e., the woman can only derive utility from leisure when being on leave. The interaction between leisure and the months the mother has been already on leave, indicated by the variable t, allows the utility of being on leave to change over time.<sup>13</sup> This accounts for the possibility that a mother's time spent at home might be worth less over time, e.g. due to home productivity decreasing with the age of the child.  $A_{i0}$  are the amenities

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> see Ondrich, Spiess, Yang and Wagner (2003); Schönberg and Ludsteck (2006).
<sup>13</sup> Due to the binary definition of leisure, this boils down to parallel shifts of the marginal utility over time.

implied by the guaranteed job. The index 0 of the amenities refers to the period previous to birth and indicates that due to the job guarantee a mother faces after maternity leave the same amenities as before. The interaction of the amenities with the leave variable indicates that a mother can only experience utility from amenities while working.  $X_i$  contains both relevant personal and professional characteristics. Finally,  $\alpha_{Li}$  and  $\varepsilon_{Lit,it}$  incorporate individual heterogeneity with respect to the utility women derive from having a baby overall and in the different months after giving birth, which are assumed to vary with the working status.

A mother faces a budget constraint that, in addition to other sources of income such as her husband's income, capital income and so forth, is determined by her own wage and by the maternity benefit. Her budget constraint can be expressed as follows:<sup>14</sup>

$$C_{it} = I_{i0} + W_{i0}(1 - L_{it}) + B(I_{io}; yr; t) L_{it}$$
(2)

where  $I_{i0}$  stands for other sources of income such as the husband's earnings, capital income etc.<sup>15</sup> W<sub>i0</sub> is the wage she receives when going back to her guaranteed job and  $B(I_{i0};yr;t)$  represents the maternal benefit while being on leave. The benefit, as explained in Section 2, is a function of other sources of income ( $I_{i0}$ ), the year in which the baby is born (yr), and the number of months woman i has already been on leave (t).

The above stated problem describes a utility maximization problem: conditional on being eligible for maternity leave and given her budget constraint, a mother decides on the duration of her leave in order to maximize her utility over the 36 month period.<sup>16</sup> Due to the job guarantee, the utility from returning to work is constant over the total leave period; i.e. since a mother has the right to return to her former job with the same wage and the same

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Note that I assume no savings. Furthermore, I abstain from costs of a daycare place, as there is almost no daycare (for children under the age of 3) available in Germany.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The subindex 0 is based on the fact that other sources of income are assumed to be constant: a mother has to decide about the leave before taking it and the benefit is calculated according to the income previous to birth.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> After the 36<sup>th</sup> month, the job guarantee no longer exists, so she would have to start searching for a new job if she would like to participate in the labor market again. Therefore, the model considers only the 36 months of the total leave period during which a mother enjoys a job guarantee.

amenities during 36 months, she will face the same utility irrespective of the timing of her return.<sup>17</sup> The utility gained from remaining on leave, on the contrary, is dependent on time. This is due to the declining benefit payment and the decreasing utility of staying at home over time. Thus, once the utility of being on leave is lower than that of working in a given month t, it remains lower for the rest of the leave period. The decision to return to work is thus a onceand-for-all decision; i.e., as soon as the utility of working is greater than or equal to the utility of being on leave, a mother returns to work and stays until the end of the total leave period. The hazard rate, which is the probability that a mother i starts working in month t conditional on having been on leave until month t-1, is thus as follows:

$$\lambda (\text{work}_{it}) = \lambda (U_{\text{workit}} > U_{\text{leaveit}})$$
  
=  $\lambda (U(I_{i0} + W_{i0}; 0; A_{i0}; X_i; \alpha_0; \epsilon_{0it}) > U(I_{i0} + B(I_{i0}; yr; t); t; 0; X_i; \alpha_1; \epsilon_{1it})$  (3)

This expression allows for predictions regarding the effect of the variables of interest: the higher the wage a mother is sacrificing while not working, the higher the opportunity costs of being on leave and thus the shorter the leave. Assuming that amenities enter positively into the utility function, a mother rather returns to work early when she is exposed to amenities.

Our final objective is to estimate mothers' MWP for certain amenities. Following the approach by Gronberg and Reed (1994), we can use the elasticities of the hazard rate with respect to wage and to a certain amenity to derive the MWP:

$$MWP = \frac{\partial W_{io}}{\partial A_{io}} = \frac{\frac{\partial \lambda(work_{ii})}{\partial A_{io}}}{\frac{\partial \lambda(work_{ii})}{\partial W_{io}}}$$
(4)

From here it is straightforward, using the derivatives of the hazard rate with respect to wage and amenities, to calculate the MWP for a certain amenity:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Employers have to guarantee the mother a comparable job. There is no wage guarantee. Note, however, that the majority of workers in Germany are covered by collective bargaining agreements. In Section 5.2, I discuss the possibility that job features might change after maternity leave even when staying with the same employer.

$$MWP = \frac{U_A}{U_C}$$
(5)

We can see that the MWP is determined by the marginal utility of consumption  $U_C$ and the marginal utility of the amenity  $U_A$ . The MWP is inversely related to the marginal utility of consumption; i.e., the higher the marginal increase in utility due to more consumption, the less wage a mother is willing to sacrifice for an amenity. The opposite is true for amenities; i.e., the higher the marginal utility of an amenity, the more wage a mother would give up in order to enjoy this amenity.

This model is of course simplistic and ignores the possibility that mothers might search for a new job while being on leave. However, as the data demonstrate, this assumption is far from being unrealistic; mothers see their job guarantee as a kind of insurance and thus rarely change jobs during their maternity leave (only 2%). This assumption of no job searching is the key stone of the model; in contrast to the approach by Gronberg and Reed, the setting of maternity leave allows me to observe all relevant alternatives mothers face while on leave. The model thus offers a framework that allows for an economic interpretation of the parameters and for an accurate derivation of mothers' MWP for amenities.

#### 3.2. Implementation

In order to estimate the model, we need to make some assumptions about the functional form of the utility and the distribution of the residuals. For simplicity, I assume a linear individual utility function, so that equation (1) becomes:

$$U_{it} = \beta C_{it} + \gamma_0 (1 - \gamma_1 t) L_{it} + \delta A_{i0} (1 - L_{it}) + \eta_{Lit} X_i + \alpha_{Li} + \varepsilon_{Lit;it}$$
(6)

where again  $C_{it}$  stands for consumption,  $L_{it}$  for the binary variable leave,  $A_{i0}$  for the amenities of the guaranteed job, and  $X_i$  for both personal and professional characteristics.

Consumption, as given by equation (2), is determined by the total income of a household which consists of the mother's wage  $W_{i0}$ , in case she is back to work, the maternal

benefit, in case she is on leave, and other sources of income I<sub>i0</sub>. In order to capture the determinants of the maternal benefit, I include additionally a set of year and month dummies. The consumption coefficient  $\beta$  is expected to be positive since a higher disposable income is assumed to increase utility. The effect of being on leave on utility is assumed to be not only direct but also to change over time, which is captured by a decomposition of the leave coefficient: one general coefficient,  $\gamma_0$ , and another one,  $\gamma_1$ , which interacts with the leave length t. In this way, I allow the utility of being on leave to decrease over time. This effect is controlled for by a set of month dummies. The main interest lies in the impact of amenities on utility. Thus, a great variety of amenities Aio is included in the regression (see Section 4.2 for details). The coefficient  $\delta$  is expected to be positive, indicating an increasing effect of an amenity on utility. Last, utility is assumed to vary with both personal characteristics, such as age, partnership, education, region and the number of children, and with properties of the profession, such as the sector in which the woman works, all captured by  $X_i$ .<sup>18</sup> Allowing the coefficient n to depend on the working status of the mother reflects the possibility that professional and personal features might influence the utility differently, depending on if a mother is on leave or back to work.

Under the additional assumption that  $(\varepsilon_{0it}-\varepsilon_{1it})$  follows a logistic distribution, the probability of working in month t conditional on having been on leave in month t-1, equals: <sup>19</sup>

$$\lambda(work_{ii}) = \frac{e^{\beta W_{i0} + \delta A_{i0} - \beta B(I_{i0}; yr; t) - \gamma_{0}(1 - \gamma_{1}t) + \psi_{i}}}{1 + e^{\beta W_{i0} + \delta A_{i0} - \beta B(I_{i0}; yr; t) - \gamma_{0}(1 - \gamma_{1}t) + \psi_{i}}}$$
(7)

where  $\psi_t$  represents personal variables, sector and year dummies. The estimation of the coefficients is, however, complicated by the fact that mothers might differ systematically in their behavior and ability, even though they are observationally identically. Since the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Including the sector shall account for sectoral differences, especially differences in the rate of human capital depreciation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The results are robust to different assumptions about the error distributions and available upon request.

composition of the sample of survivors changes as time proceeds, with respect to both, observed and unobserved characteristics, ignoring this unobserved heterogeneity can lead to inconsistent estimators. Hence, I estimate the leave decision using a discrete logistic duration model and allow for unobserved heterogeneity introducing a log-normally distributed time-invariant individual component ( $\alpha_{0i}$  - $\alpha_{1i}$ ).<sup>20,21</sup>

Using equation (5) and the outlined assumptions the MWP looks as follows:

$$MWP = \frac{\partial W_{io}}{\partial A_{io}} = \frac{\frac{\partial \lambda(work_{ii})}{\partial A_{io}}}{\frac{\partial \lambda(work_{ii})}{\partial W_{io}}} = \frac{\delta}{\beta}$$
(8)

Given the positive coefficient of the wage and of the amenities, the MWP for an amenity should be positive. Thus, the model predicts that a mother is willing to sacrifice part of her wage to enjoy certain amenities.

The next section describes the datasets used and the construction of the amenities.

## 4. Data

#### 4.1. The German Socio-Economic Panel and the Qualification and Career Survey

For the analysis of mothers' MWP for job-related amenities, two datasets are used: the German Socio-Economic Panel (GSOEP) and the Qualification and Career Survey (QCS). The GSOEP is an annually repeated survey of Germans and foreigners in East and West Germany, which has followed its members continuously since 1984. This study uses waves 1992-2006 which correspond to the period during which the maternity leave period has

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$  I estimate the model assuming different functional forms for the unobserved heterogeneity (e.g. gamma distribution, discrete mass points). The results however do not alter significantly. This lies in line with the findings of Han and Hausman (1990) and Meyer (1990) that in case of a non-parametric baseline hazard the estimates show little sensitivity to alternative functional forms for the individual time-invariant error term.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Notice, this type of correction only allows for correction of individual time invariant heterogeneity which is independent of the observable individual characteristics. One further issue, namely the potential sorting of mothers into occupations which offer the characteristics that correspond to their preferences for work and parenting, might not be tackled with this random-effect type model. This issue of occupational sorting will be discussed more in Section 5.3. So far, please bear in mind, that the coefficients have to be interpreted as the causal effect of the characteristics of the guaranteed job plus the preference of a mother for a certain type of job.

remained unchanged. The QCS is a survey of employees carried out by the German Federal Institute for Vocational Training (Bundesinstitut für Berufsbildung) and the Institute for Employment Research (Institut für Arbeitsmarkt- und Berufsforschung). There are four crosssections launched in 1979, 1985/86, 1991/92, and 1998/99, each covering about 30,000 individuals. For this study, the latest cross-section is used since it lies within the time at which the sample of mothers takes parental leave and is the only cross-section that includes a 4-digit occupational code that allows a merging of the two datasets.<sup>22</sup>

The GSOEP and the QCS have several features that make them especially suitable for the proposed methodology to estimate mothers' MWP for amenities. The GSOEP has detailed annual information on personal as well as on some professional characteristics such as the individual's occupation, the wage and the working schedule. Furthermore, it provides monthly information on fertility as well as professional activities, such as working and being on maternity leave. This information allows me to construct maternity leave spells for each woman and to determine her occupation prior to childbirth. The QCS contains a great variety of occupational amenities, which complements the occupational information provided by the GSOEP. Details about the amenities contained in the QCS are given below.

The sample of interest includes all women who gave birth during 1992-2005 and were eligible for maternity leave.<sup>23</sup> As described in Section 2, eligibility for maternity leave is conditional on having worked for at least six months on the same job. According to the Federal Statistical Office, in 2003, 90% of West German women qualified for maternity leave, while not even 65% of East German mothers did so. In spite of being less eligible for maternity leave, East German women more often exercise their right to maternity leave: 95% of eligible women in East Germany take some leave, while in West Germany only 80% do so.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Alternatively I use the 3-digit occupational code, which is available for waves 1991/92 and 1998/99. The results using this alternative code barely differ and are available upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> An important part of the information is reported retrospectively; thus, not all necessary information can be recovered for the last available wave 2006.

The data provided by the GSOEP suffer from two shortcomings: first, the monthly activity history is partly left censored, which complicates the derivation of mothers' eligibility for maternity leave. Relaxing the eligibility condition and treating every woman as eligible who is observed in an employment contract for at least one month before giving birth, 85% of West and 65% of East German women in the sample qualified for maternity leave in 2003.

The second problem in the data is that activities are often simultaneously and sometimes incorrectly reported. If declaring several parallel activities I give preference to being on leave. According to the maternity protection law, women are not allowed to work in the first eight weeks after giving birth. However, more than 5% of the women reported working during the maternity protection period. Since these spells are certainly mis-reported, I exclude all leave spells that are shorter than two months.

The final sample includes 1404 leave spells (28,587 individual-month observations).<sup>24</sup> 607 women returned to their job, out of which 31 continued working immediately after the protection period. 208 women were on leave for the whole parental leave period and did not exercise their right to return to work during the first three years after birth. The remaining 589 spells are right censored, thus we do not know whether and when they returned to work. That said, we observe high panel attrition, an issue which is further discussed in Section 5.3.

#### 4.2. Amenities

As mentioned above, the GSOEP contains information on individual wages and personal working schedules, in particular working hours (including overtime), frequency of working in the evening (6-9pm), during the night (9pm-6am) and in rotating shifts. The QCS provides information on additional, more specific job features that are not provided by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> These spells include leave spells following the first until the fifth birth. In case a woman reported being on leave several times, I treat this as a separate spell, while controlling for the order of birth. In Section 5.3., I estimate a competing risk model of only first birth spells.

GSOEP:<sup>25</sup> physical demand of the job, lifting heavy weights (>20 kg), lying down or kneeling, standing during most of the shift, if the job is tiring for the eyes, if the job exposes the worker to dust or smoke, to a dirty working environment, to extreme climate conditions, to noise and to risks of injury. These amenities, actually in this case rather disamenities, can be matched with the sample of women on maternity leave via the 4-digit occupational code of the Federal Statistical Institute, which is contained in both datasets. Thus, the final sample contains information about the occupation in which a woman worked prior to giving birth, the individual wage, the personal working schedule, and the average occupational aspects of workload and hazards.

In order to create representative average occupational characteristics, I restrict the 1998/99 wave of the QCS to women in their child-bearing ages (16-46 years), like the ones in the sample of interest. These women are engaged in 772 different occupations. For each occupation I calculate the mean of every amenity. In the original QCS questionnaire, the women are asked if they are never, rarely, sometimes, often or always exposed to the respective condition, which is coded into discrete values of 0 to 4. However, averaging these discrete values for different occupations produces values that are close to being continuous on a scale from 0 to 4. For interpretational convenience, I rescale the average occupational characteristics from 0 to 100: the occupation with the highest level of a certain condition takes the value 100 and the lowest level takes  $0.2^{6}$ 

The above described occupational characteristics are very detailed and specific. For the purpose of significance and plausible interpretation, I create two indices (unweighted averages), summarized as "workload" and "hazards", according to the distinction made in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> The GSOEP contains some information about broadly defined amenity categories. For my objective, however, these categories are to general and furthermore subjective. Estimation results using these variables display only low significance levels.

 $<sup>^{26}</sup>$  For every amenity we observe both the highest (100) and the lowest (0). An example might illustrate this ranking: workers in the plastic industry are the ones most exposed to risks of injury and death (they all report the value 4); while secretaries are least threatened by these dangers (they all report the value 0). Thus, the plastic industry gets the average value of 100 for risks of injury, while secretaries get 0. All other occupations are ranked in between.

literature on compensating wage differentials.<sup>27</sup> The following characteristics are included in each of the two indices: "workload" contains having a physically demanding job, lifting heavy weights (>20 kg), lying down or kneeling, standing all the time and having a job that is tiring for the eyes; while "hazards" incorporate being exposed to dust or smoke, dirt or oil, extreme climate conditions, noise and risks of injury. The respective amenities within the two groups are sufficiently correlated among each other and hence represent reliable measures for the aspects of workload and hazards.<sup>28</sup>

To summarize, the sample contains women eligible for maternity leave, their individual wages, their personal working schedule (both taken from the GSOEP) and indices for average occupational workload and hazards (both constructed using the QCS). In the subsequent section, I present some descriptive statistics of the sample, the estimation results and several robustness checks.

### 5. Estimation Results

#### 5.1. Variables and Summary Statistics

The first step of the analysis of mothers' MWP for amenities is to estimate the model of mothers' decision about maternity leave length. The determinants of interest are wages  $W_{i0}$  and amenities  $A_{i0}$ . These characteristics belong to the job a mother holds before going on maternity leave and to which she can return given the job guarantee during the whole leave period. An overview can be found in Table 1. For illustrative purposes, Table 2a provides a list of the top ten jobs, ranked in a descending order according to their level of hazards and workload. Additionally, Table 2b introduces the most common occupations among recent mothers and displays the respective mean of the different job characteristics.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>For the construction of the unweighted averages I follow Rosen (1986) or Villanueva (2007). Alternatively, I employ factor analysis. Estimation results using the resulting factors barely differ from our results and are available upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> The Cronbach's alpha is 0.73 for workload and 0.81 for hazards.

The pecuniary aspect of the job is included in the estimation as the natural logarithm of the real gross wage rate. The average monthly gross income is 1600€ (the natural logarithm of the real gross wage is 2.3). The non-pecuniary characteristics are grouped into the following three aspects: the working schedule, workload and hazards. With respect to the working schedule we observe the following: Women work on average 35 hours, which includes on average 2 hours overtime. Quite a few mothers work in the evening (20%), at night (almost 9%) and in rotating shifts (almost 14%). With respect to average occupational workload and hazards the ranking shown in Table 2a tells us the following: The industry that demands the highest workload and the highest level of hazards is the plastic industry. Mothers, however, work mostly in occupations that expose them to slightly better conditions (see Table 2b). The most common occupation among mothers, nursing, exposes their workers to only 10.61% of the hazards and 64.04% of the workload involved in the plastic industry. Notice, while the level of hazards nurses are exposed to, corresponds to the average level of hazards (10.56) involved in mothers' occupations, the physical effort nurses have to exert lies above the average level (39.90). Further popular jobs among young mothers, such as banking and retail, offer even better conditions: the level of workload is 29.11 and 48.94, and of hazards 2.69 and 6.97, respectively.

The maternity leave decision is also influenced by institutions, such as the maternal benefit or the child care facilities. The benefit is proxied by the total household income  $I_{i0}$  and a set of year (1992-2005) and month dummies (36). The month dummies account furthermore for the fact that the utility of being on leave may decline with the age of the child. With the exception of East Germany, publicly available childcare for children under the age of 3 is very precarious in Germany; only 3% are actually covered by formal childcare. Hence, I control for this difference by including a dummy for East and West Germany.

As explained in Section 3, individual characteristics may play an important role for the leave decision. Table 3 gives an overview of the personal and household characteristics of the

women in the sample. I control for age, partnership, education, income, the number of previous children, and last the sector in which the woman has been working.

Before describing the regression results, notice the length of maternity leave and its relation with each job amenity. The Kaplan-Meier Survival estimates display a smooth pattern of maternity leave lengths (see Table 4); mothers are observed to return to their guaranteed job equally at any months of the maternity leave period. A first look at the relationship between leave length and wage, and leave length and amenities, without controlling for any other variables, already provides some useful insights (see Table 5). As expected, a higher wage is associated with a shorter maternity leave and worse hazards or workload with a longer leave. This is, however, only a first impression gained from the raw data. In the next section I present the results of the multivariate regression analysis which allow for more interpretation.

#### 5.2. Results

As introduced in Section 3.2., I estimate the leave decision using a discrete duration model with a logistic hazard function and log-normally distributed random effects. Table 6 displays the resulting coefficients of the individual wage, the different aspects of the personal working schedule and the average occupational indices workload and hazards.

Models 1 to 3 compare the estimation results, controlling first for no other variables except mothers' job characteristics, then including additionally personal characteristics (age, education, partner, region, total household income and birth order), and last sector, month and year dummies. I also repeat the estimation under different assumptions for the functional form of the baseline hazard: including, instead of month dummies, either the logarithm or a polynomial of the time being on leave (model 4 and 5 respectively). The results barely change with the different specifications. Thus, the following discussion of the results focuses on the specification assumed in model 3, including the full set of control variables and using a non-parametric baseline hazard (month dummies).

The theory predicts that the higher the wage, and hence, the higher the opportunity costs of not working, the more likely a mother is to return to her job. The estimated coefficient of the ln of real gross wage confirms the prediction: women who have a job that pays 10% more wage per hour are 0.1% more likely to return to work in a given month (at the 1% significance level). The model, as introduced in Section 3, suggests furthermore a positive effect of amenities on the decision to return to work. The estimated coefficient of the hazards is in line with this prediction: women who have been working under bad working conditions tend to stay significantly (at the 5% level) longer on maternity leave: one standard deviation more of hazards (which corresponds to 10 units of hazards and, for example, to the difference in hazards a secretary or a nurse are exposed to) reduces the likelihood to return to work by 0.3%. Estimating the model using as controls each of the different aspects included in the index "hazards" separately shows that the deterring effect stems mainly from jobs exposing the women to dust, smoke and extreme climate conditions. The actual effect of workload is insignificant. Nevertheless, looking at the separate effects of the different aspects of workload reveals that working in an uncomfortable position such as stooping, kneeling, etc., has a significantly negative effect on returning to work.<sup>29</sup> The working schedule influences the decision of leave length as follows: mothers in jobs entailing on average ten hours more per week, are 0.1% less likely to work in a given month. Jobs requiring night work are also less attractive to mothers after childbirth (by 0.3%). However, both effects are not significant. In addition, women who have jobs that involve working in the evening or in rotating shifts are significantly (at the 5% level) more likely to work in a given month (by 0.5% and 0.8% respectively).

The effect of personal characteristics on the leave length decision are in line with the findings of previous studies; 30 women who are older and have a partner, several children and more financial resources are less likely to work soon after childbirth, while women who live

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The estimation results including all job characteristics separately are available upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> The full set of estimated coefficients is available upon request.

in East Germany and are highly educated tend to return to work earlier. Testing for the presence of individual time-invariant heterogeneity, such as ability or preferences, reveals moreover a significant impact of these individual unobserved characteristics on the maternity leave length decision (the estimated coefficient of the random effect is significant at a 1%-significance level).

Given the elasticities of the hazard rate with respect to wages and the selection of amenities, it is now straightforward to derive how much mothers are willing to pay for these amenities (see Table 7). In line with the estimated coefficients shown above, mothers are only willing to sacrifice a significant percentage of their wage for a decrease of hazards and to overcome a rigid working schedule. For a less hazardous work, mothers are willing to give up a significant (at the 5% level) amount: in order to suffer one standard deviation less dust, dirt, noise, extreme temperature or health risks, recent mothers are willing to sacrifice 22.2% of their wage. Furthermore, it may be more convenient for mothers to work in the evening or in rotating shifts, as these schedules may allow for an informal solution of childcare. Consequently, we can see that mothers are willing to sacrifice 35.6% of their wage to work in the evening shifts.

The estimates for mothers' MWP are surprisingly high. Comparing my findings with the MWP for males found, for instance, by Gronberg and Reed (1994) and Bonhomme and Jolivet (forthcoming) and providing further outside evidence on the prevalence of certain jobrelated amenities among recent mothers might give some support to my estimates. Stratification according to individual or institutional characteristics might furthermore shed some light on the determinants which might trigger mothers' MWP. For this purpose, I analyze the impact of wages and amenities on the chosen leave duration, distinguishing between mothers' regional, financial and educational background and last the chosen leave length. The basic regression results reveal that women after childbirth are disposed to pay significant amounts to avoid occupational hazards (22.2% for a reduction by one standard deviation). This estimate lies slightly above previous findings for the MWP of male workers. Gronberg and Reed (1994), for instance, find a MWP of 13.4% for US male workers; Bonhomme and Jolivet (forthcoming) confirm this magnitude for Austrian, Danish and Dutch workers (12.8-15.2%).<sup>31</sup> The slightly higher MWP for good working conditions among mothers is in line with findings of previous studies (DeLeire and Levy, 2004; Felfe, 2008) which attest a crowding of women, in particular of mothers, into safe jobs. Distinguishing between mothers with different financial and educational background, however, shows that not all women are willing or able to sacrifice significant parts of their wage to reduce unpleasant or unhealthy conditions. Table 8a provides the MWP to avoid hazards for mothers of different income and education groups. A clear pattern arises: the more financial resources, the more wage a mother is willing to give up to diminish these hazards (18%-25% for a reduction by one standard deviation); likewise the more education a woman has, the bigger the accepted trade-off between wage and hazardous conditions (0%-77%).

The MWP for a non-standard working schedule among recent mothers might be unexpectedly high at first sight. Bonhomme and Jolivet (forthcoming), for instance, find a much lower MWP for a convenient working schedule among Dutch and Danish workers (15.2% and 22.0%, respectively). Notice, however, French workers are willing to sacrifice 43.4% of their wage in order to work according to suitable working times. Moreover, nonstandard working schedules seem to be more widespread among parents. Besides putting forward the persistently higher prevalence of non-standard working schedules among workers with children, Presser (2005) also elicits family reasons as the main predictor for non-standard working hours. In other words, family obligations might be the driving force behind the high

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Notice, Bonhomme and Jolivet (forthcoming) use a sample of 8 countries (Austria, Denmark, Spain, Finland, France, Italy, Netherlands and Portugal). For the purpose of comparison between their findings and my findings, it is reasonable to use only those countries which are similar to Germany in cultural aspects.

MWP for work in the evening and in rotating shifts. Stratification of the estimation between East and West German women might help to investigate this hypothesis further. Remember, the coverage of childcare facilities for children under the age of three is very poor in West Germany, as only 3% of the children can be accommodated in formal daycare. In East Germany, however, public childcare is available for every third child. Hence, regressions that control for interactions between the variety of job features and a dummy for East Germany could help to shed some light on the outlined hypothesis. As can clearly be seen in Table 8b, only West German women have the disposition to sacrifice significant (at the 5% level) amounts of their wage in order to adjust the working schedule to their family life; they are willing to accept a wage reduction of 1.3% to work one hour less, 53.7% to work in the evenings and 54.3% to enjoy rotating shifts. East German women, if anything, would have to receive a premium in order to work in the evenings (55.89% of their hourly wage, which however is not significant). These sharp differences between East and West Germany support the hypothesis that mothers' high MWP for non-standard working schedules can be traced back to family obligations. Before turning to another issue, I want to provide some more evidence which could give support to this interpretation. In case a non-standard working schedule helps parents to arrange childcare informally, we should be able to observe an increase in the compatibility of parents' working schedules around child birth. For this purpose, I construct a measure indicating if the partners work according to complementary schedules and hence, if there is at least one person at home at any time of the day. Using a logit regression and controlling for demographic characteristics of the couple, such as age, education, region and having a child, shows that the presence of a child leads to increased complementarities of the working schedules, particularly in West Germany (15%).<sup>32</sup> Thus, these results support once more the hypothesis that mothers appreciate a non-standard working schedule as it allows them to coordinate the childcare informally with their partner.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Results for this analysis are available upon request.

The MWP for amenities might furthermore vary with the time mothers stay out of the labor market. This variation might not at last arise due to the fact that, despite the job guarantee, conditions at the workplace might change over time. However, comparing the amenities before and after the maternity leave of the women who actually return to work (see Table 9a), we can observe major changes only in the wage and working hours.<sup>33</sup> First, the slight decrease in wages reflects the fact that the job guarantee does not imply a wage guarantee. A mother might be aware of the possible wage depreciation and integrate the wage discount into her decision about the leave length. Thus, the impact of the wage on the maternity leave decision might vary over time and is not, as previously assumed, stable over the whole leave period. Using the results from an estimation where additional interaction terms between the wage and dummies for all three years of the leave period are included reveals that the MWP to diminish hazards and to enjoy an unorthodox working schedule increases slightly, but not significantly over the years (see Table 9b). Second, the drop in working hours per week can be explained by the high fraction of mothers coming back only to a part-time job. Since 2001, one has the right to reduce working hours as soon as the company has 15 employees or more. Including an interaction term between the reform and the size of the company as an additional control variable reveals that the right to work part-time has a positive, but not significant impact on the leave length decision.

#### 5.3. Additional Specifications and Robustness Checks

As already discussed in Section 3.2., modeling mothers' leave decision is complicated by the fact that mothers might differ systematically in their behavior, even though they are observationally identically. In the baseline estimation, presented in Section 5.2., I approached this problem by modeling the time invariant heterogeneity among mothers as a log-normally distributed random effect. The key assumption of this correction method is no correlation between the unobserved characteristics and the control variables. Mothers, however, might

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Changes in workload and hazards are caused by changes in the reported occupational code.

differ in their career aspirations and in their preferences for job conditions. These differences might cause mothers to sort into occupations which differ in the amount of amenities offered. In other words, job-related amenities and mothers' unobserved characteristics might actually be correlated and thus, our estimated coefficients might be biased. Nevertheless, the direction of this bias is not obvious. One could argue that women who are career-oriented return to work earlier, have a high preference for wage but not a strong preference for amenities. In this case, our estimated amenity coefficients would be biased towards zero, the estimated wage coefficient would be upward biased and the derived MWP for amenities would consequently provide a lower bound. However it may also hold true that women who try to combine career and family, i.e., want to have a child but also intend to work as soon as possible, sort into jobs that offer them a high level of amenities and thus allow for the compatibility of work and family. Should this actually be the case, the amenity coefficients and the above derived MWP would be overestimated.

One exercise to investigate if this presorting may bias the coefficients is to estimate the model using a subsample of women who cannot choose their job according to their personal preferences. In the former German Democratic Republic, people could not freely choose their job, but were assigned an occupation after finishing their education (in a so-called "interview about the personal appropriateness")<sup>34</sup>. Consequently, East German women who had a baby shortly after the reunification had the same right to maternity leave as West German women, but did not have the opportunity to choose a job according to their family plans. Thus, restricting the sample to the first three years after reunification, 1992-94, and estimating the baseline model with additional interaction terms for the wage and amenities and a dummy for East German women should help us to investigate if presorting causes a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> The main determinants of job assignment was mainly active engagement of the family in the political party.

bias.<sup>35</sup> With respect to the MWP for better working conditions, no significant differences can be revealed for East German women soon after the German reunification. With respect to the working schedule, preferences of East German women right after the unification seem to resemble the preferences of all East German women. Hence, these results give rise to think that presorting into family friendly jobs might not affect mothers' MWP. Due to the small sample size, however, we might not conclude statistically significant results.

Besides differences in career aspirations, there might be diversity among women with respect to their family plans. First, the decision to become a mother might be triggered by the individual job situation. Due to an unsatisfying job situation women might, for instance, want to take a break from work and anticipate their family plans. In this case our sample would over-represent women in worse job conditions who stay longer on leave. Consequently, the estimated amenity coefficients would be upward biased. Previous studies (Lauer and Mühlenweg, 2003; Bratti, et al. 2004), however, do not find any selection into motherhood due to job features when estimating the decision about fertility and LFP simultaneously. Second, so far we neglected a further option women have besides staying at home or returning to work, namely getting another child. Yet, the main sample includes all leave spells, following first, second and further births. In case the birth of a further baby lies within the maternity leave period following the birth of a previous baby, this spell is treated as a censored spell. In order to take into account the possibility of consecutive childbirths, I use a restricted sample including only spells after first childbirth and analyze mothers' decision between staying on leave, returning to work or having another baby. For this purpose, I estimate a competing risk model that represents the choice of mothers between these three alternatives during the 36 months after the first childbirth.<sup>36</sup> First-time mothers demonstrate a similar willingness to accept significant wage cuts in order to reduce hazards (30% for a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> A further reduction of the sample is not possible due to a small sample size. Due to high unemployment in East Germany, women, however, did not frequently change their job there in the years following reunification. The results of the estimation are available upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Estimation results of the competing risk model are available upon request.

decrease of one standard deviation), and to be able to work during the evening (50%) or in rotating shifts (45%).

One last unobserved dimension, in which mothers might vary, is ability. First, one might think that employers are willing to offer more productive women both a higher wage and more amenities. Second, more capable women might also be more likely to return to work early. If ability is correlated with both better working conditions and a tendency to work, the coefficients estimated in the main specification may be overestimated. Considering, however, the nature of disamenities, such as dust, dirt, extreme temperatures, noise and certain health risks, it is difficult for an employer to treat more productive women differently with respect to the level of these disamenities. Moreover, the wage, measured on the individual level, should be a function of education, experience, ability, and so forth, and thus should incorporate individual ability; i.e., the potential problem of endogeneity should be ruled out.<sup>37</sup>

Before concluding, I want to address the above mentioned issue of attrition. So far I implicitly assume that "missing" women (3% per month on average) behave as the women continuously observed in the dataset. This is a strong assumption, since we cannot be sure that attrition is a random event. One way to check the robustness of the main specification is to estimate the model using samples extended under extreme assumptions: the "missing" women might start working as soon as they drop out of the sample, or they might never return to their job during the maternity leave period of 36 months. Under both extreme assumptions the results are robust.<sup>38</sup>

To summarize, additional specifications confirm that the less hazardous the guaranteed job and the more flexible the working schedule, the shorter the maternity leave. The following

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> In the context of hedonic wage regressions, where the wage is the dependent variable, unobserved ability constitutes a more severe problem. As a further robustness check, I use "permanent" wages (an average of the wage during all years previous to childbirth) instead of the individual wage prior to childbirth, as those are less prone to measurement errors. Second, I use average occupational wages which are less likely to be correlated with ability. The results barely alter and are available upon request.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Estimation results using the two, under extreme assumptions, extended samples are available upon request.

section concludes and provides recommendations for a policy designed to allow mothers to better reconcile work and family.

## 6. Conclusion

This study is, to my knowledge, the first to directly estimate mothers' MWP for jobrelated amenities. Its identification strategy relies on statutory maternity leave, exploiting the idea that maternity leave is expected to be shorter the higher the wage and the better the nonwage aspects of the job a mother is guaranteed while being on leave. The focus of this study lies on Germany, where mothers are entitled with the most generous maternity leave (36 months). Using data from the German Socio-Economic Panel and the Qualification and Career Survey, I first estimate the impact of wages and amenities on the choice of maternity leave length by a discrete duration method that assumes a logistic hazard function and lognormal heterogeneity. I can then derive the MWP for amenities by taking the ratio of the elasticity of the hazard rate with respect to a specific amenity over the elasticity with respect to the wage.

The suggested framework of this study contributes to the existing methodologies to measure the MWP. In contrast to previous studies (Gronberg and Reed, 1994 and Bonhomme and Jolivet, forthcoming), which look at job tenure of male workers and hence, fall short in observing all job offers made to the workers, the current approach allows me to overcome the limitations of modeling an explicit wage/disamenity offer process. In the case of maternity leave, all relevant alternatives available to mothers while being on leave are observable: staying at home or returning to the guaranteed job at some point during the 36 month period. The job guarantee, implied by the maternity leave, is thus the key component of my strategy to estimate mothers' MWP.

This study provides furthermore knowledge about the relevance of different job aspects for mothers' labor force participation decision. Understanding mothers' preferences for certain job characteristics might show us how to pave the way back into the labor force for mothers. Given that mothers represent an enormous unused work potential (47% of young mothers are not working in the OECD), an efficient family policy design could alleviate problems arising due to the ageing of society, which is a trend faced by many industrialized countries.

The results of this study show that not only wages but also other non-wage aspects are important determinants of mothers work decision and reveal the following concrete information about mothers' preference for job-related amenities. Hazards, such as health risks, are highly avoided by mothers: they are willing to sacrifice 22.2% of their wage to improve their working conditions by one standard deviation. Distinguishing in the analysis between mothers' financial and educational background reveals that mainly high-income and high-educated women are willing to cut wages in favor of safer workplaces. In other words, only mothers who can either afford to choose their job according to personal preference or who are aware of potential consequences of menial jobs display a significant MWP to avoid job-related hazards. The working schedule is pivotal for mothers when deciding how long to stay at home after childbirth. A non-standard schedule seems to be attractive for recent mothers; they are willing to accept severe wage cuts to be able to work during the evening (35.6%) or in rotating shifts (55.1%). Examining differences between East and West Germany demonstrates that only West German mothers exchange wages for this type of working schedule. This result suggests that the source of the high MWP for an unorthodox working schedule lies in institutional differences: the lack of child care facilities in West Germany might trigger a higher MWP to work according to this unusual schedule.

Last, the findings of this study allow me to attach a monetary value to every job characteristic and, hence, to establish a ranking of occupations according to the price mothers would be willing to pay to enjoy the involved amenities. In other words, this ranking provides us with some intuition about the most family-friendly jobs. In terms of the flexible working

27

schedule, occupations like retail, specialized nursing or air controlling, offer the most adequate schedules for mothers. With respect to the working conditions, working in retail seems again to be the most adequate job for a young mother. Likewise, hotel clerks and laywers, for instance, enjoy a very pleasant working atmosphere. Taking the payment into consideration as well, occupations such as editors, gynecologists or high school teachers seem to be the professions that pay the most, in both monetary and non-monetary terms.

# **Bibliography**

- Bonhomme, S. and Jolivet, G. (2008); "The Pervasive Absence of Compensating Differentials"; *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, forthcoming
- Bratti M., Del Bono E. and Vuri D. (2004); "New Mothers' Labour Force Participation in Italy: The Role of Job Characteristics"; *LABOUR*, 19(s1): 79-121
- Brown, C. (1981); "Equalizing differences in the Labor Market"; *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 94(1): 113-134
- DeLeire, T. and Levy, H. (2004); "Worker Sorting and the Risk of Death on the Job"; *Journal* of Labor Economics, 22(4): 925-954
- Duncan, G. and Holmlund, B. (1983); "Was Adam Smith right after all: Another Test of the Theory of Compensating Wage Differentials"; *Journal of Labor Economics*,1(4): 366-379
- Felfe, C. (2008), "The Child Penalty What about Job Amenities"; University St. Gallen Discussion Paper no. 2008-22
- Gronberg, T. and Reed, W. (1994); "Estimating Workers' Marginal Willingness to Pay for Job Attributes Using Duration Data"; *The Journal of Human Resources*, 29(3): 911-931
- Heckman, J. and Singer, B. (1984); "A Method for Minimizing the Impact of Distributional Assumptions in Econometric Models for Duration Data"; *Econometrica*, 52(2)
- Han, A. K. and J. A. Hausman (1990): "Flexible Parametric Estimation of Duration and Competing Risk Models," *Journal of Applied Econometrics* 5:1-28
- Hwang, H., Mortensen, D. and Reed, W.R. (1998); "Hedonic Wages and Labor Market Search"; *Journal of Labor Economics*, 16(4): 815-847
- Lauer, C. and Mühlenweg, A. (2003); "Employment of Mothers after Childbirth: A French-German Comparison"; ZEW Discussion Paper No. 03-50, Mannheim
- Lucas, R. (1977); "Hedonic Wage Equations and Psychic Wages in the Returns to Schooling"; *The American Economic Review*, 67(4): 549-558

- Meyer, B. D. (1990): "Unemployment Insurance and Unemployment Spells," *Econometrica*, 58: 757-782
- Ondrich J., Spiess K., Yang Q. and Wagner G. (2003); "The Liberalization of Maternity Leave Policy and the Return to Work after Childbirth in Germany"; *Review of Economics of the Household* 1: 77-110
- Presser, H.B. (2005); "Working in a 24/7 economy: challenges for American families", Russel Sage Foundation
- Rosen, H. (1986); "The Theory of Equalizing Differences"; in *Handbook of Labor Economics* Vol. 1, edited by O. Ashenfelter and R. Layard. Amsterdam. Elsevier
- Schönberg, U. and Ludsteck, J. (2006); "Maternity Leave Legislation, Female Labor Supply, and the Family Wage gap"; IZA DP 2699
- Smith, A. (1776); "An Inquiry into the Nature and Causes of the Wealth of Nations"; The University of Chicago Press; Chicago 60637; Edition 1976
- Villanueva, E. (2007); "Estimating Compensating Wage Differentials Using Voluntary Job Changes: Evidence from Germany"; *Industrial and Labor Relations Review*,60(4):544-561

# **TABLES AND FIGURES**

VARIABLE	Obs.	Mean	Std. Dev	Min	Max
Ln real gross wage	1404	2.3091	0.4922	0.0182	3.6162
Hazards	1404	10.5600	11.1743	0	100
Workload	1404	39.8958	14.2908	0	95
Working hours	1404	35.1045	11.2334	0	70
Work in the evening	1404	0.2058	0.4045	0	1
Night work	1404	0.0897	0.2859	0	1
Shift work	1404	0.1396	0.3467	0	1
Note: The sample consists of wome	n who are e	ligible for mate	rnity leave. It con	tains 28587 ob	servations.

Table 1: Summary statistics of occupational characteristics

Rank	Hazards	Workload
1	plastic worker (100)	plastic worker (100)
2	agronomist (65)	glass producer (80)
3	chemistry lab worker(65)	agronomist (75)
4	glass producer (60)	industrial engineer (70)
5	industrial engineer (60)	animal breeder (68)
6	chemistry worker (57)	nurse (operations) (68)
7	ceramicist (55)	elderly care (67)
8	motorcar engineer (53)	horse breeder (65)
9	warehouse worker (52)	painter/lacquer (65)
10	carpenter (51)	car lacquer (65)

Table 2a: Occupations ranked in a descending order according to their level of disamenities

**Note:** I rank the occupation in which the women of the sample (women who are eligible for maternity leave) are working in, in a descending order according to their level of disamenities. The job on place 1, the plastic industry, exposes its workers to the highest amount of environmental hazards, while an agronomist is exposed to the second highest amount, etc. In total there are 100 ranks available. The average level of hazards and workload is shown in parenthesis.

	Ln(wage)	Hazards	Work- load	Working Hours	Evening work	Night work	Shift work
Nurse	2.45	10.61	64.04	33.94	0.52	0.46	0.55
Bank clerk	2.69	2.19	29.11	37.17	0.19	0.00	0.00
Sales person	2.12	6.97	48.94	30.82	0.10	0.00	0.12
Medical secretary	2.25	6.10	43.09	33.25	0.10	0.03	0.20
Sectretary	2.41	2.17	23.42	36.46	0.12	0.03	0.06
Educator	2.31	16.67	53.17	37.38	0.41	0.12	0.18
Retail clerk	1.89	6.62	44.29	38.47	0.27	0.03	0.15
Hairdresser	1.57	11.55	43.37	35.56	0.00	0.00	0.09
Office clerk	2.03	2.15	23.14	37.02	0.03	0.00	0.03
Dental assistant	2.12	12.76	41.67	33.44	0.06	0.00	0.13

Table 2b: Level of hazards and workload involved in most common occupations of mothers

Variable	Obs	Mean	Std. Dev.	Min	Max
Age	1404	30.8697	4.5734	18	46
Partner (in %)	1404	0.9330	0.2500	0	1
Education (in years)	1404	12.0007	3.1835	1	18
West (in %)	1404	0.8027	0.3981	0	1
East (in %)	1404	0.1880	0.3909	0	1
Other income sources	1404	32449	17413	0	219528
Low income	1404	0.2457	0.4307	0	1
Intermediate income	1404	0.3618	0.4807	0	1
High income	1404	0.3832	0.4863	0	1
Technology (in %)	1404	0.0548	0.2278	0	1
Service (in %)	1404	0.6218	0.4851	0	1
Manufacturing (in %)	1404	0.1510	0.3582	0	1
Agriculture (in %)	1404	0.0071	0.0841	0	1
Public admin. (in %)	1404	0.0776	0.2677	0	1
Educational sector (%)	1404	0.0719	0.2585	0	1

Table 3: Descriptive Statistics of the personal and occupational characteristics

Table 4: Duration of the maternity leave - Kaplan-Meier survival estimates



Leave in months	<6	7-12	13-24	25-36
Spells	197	245	450	512
Frequency in %	0.14	0.17	0.32	0.36
Ln real gross wage	2.3840	2.3789	2.3041	2.2513
Hazards	9.3313	9.2750	11.1495	11.1295
Workload	38.2271	39.6250	40.5249	40.1145
Working hours(+overtime)	35.7086	34.4367	35.3400	34.9775
Work in the evening	0.2234	0.2571	0.2467	0.1387
Night work	0.1015	0.1102	0.1089	0.0586
Shift work	0.0863	0.2122	0.1511	0.1152

Table 5: Binary relation between the disamenities and the total leave length

**Note:** The table above shows raw data: for four different leave lengths windows (0-6 months; 7-12 months, 13-24 months and 25-36 months) the mean of job characteristics of the guaranteed job are displayed.

	Working <sup>1</sup>	Working <sup>2</sup>	Working <sup>3</sup>	Working <sup>4</sup>	Working <sup>5</sup>
	1	2	3	4	5
Ln gross wage	0.481***	0.554***	0.722***	0.747***	0.726***
	(0.0981)	(0.122)	(0.145)	(0.147)	(0.146)
	[0.010858]	[0.011949]	[0.012646]	[0.013382]	[0.013197]
Hazards	-0.016***	-0.014***	-0.0160**	-0.0160**	-0.0159**
	(0.00518)	(0.00522)	(0.00659)	(0.00669)	(0.00661)
	[-0.00036]	[-0.00030]	[-0.00028]	[-0.00029]	[-0.00029]
Workload	0.00375	0.00424	0.00463	0.00444	0.00456
	(0.00380)	(0.00386)	(0.00494)	(0.00502)	(0.00495)
	[0.00009]	[0.00009]	[0.00008]	[0.00008]	[0.000082]
Working hours	-0.00260	-0.00609	-0.00548	-0.00550	-0.00531
	(0.00363)	(0.00380)	(0.00449)	(0.00456)	(0.00450)
	[-0.00006]	[-0.00013]	[-0.00010]	[-0.00010]	[-0.00010]
Work evenings	0.261**	0.242*	0.257*	0.271*	0.262*
	(0.126)	(0.128)	(0.155)	(0.158)	(0.156)
	[0.006386]	[0.005628]	[0.004885]	[0.005296]	[0.005165]
Night work	0.0352	-0.111	-0.187	-0.194	-0.193
	(0.172)	(0.176)	(0.209)	(0.213)	(0.210)
	[0.00081]	[-0.00230]	[-0.00304]	[-0.00322]	[-0.00325]
Shift work	0.306**	0.313**	0.398**	0.396**	0.394**
	(0.129)	(0.132)	(0.158)	(0.161)	(0.159)
	[0.007712]	[0.007553]	[0.008062]	[0.008196]	[0.008264]
Rho	0.06044**	0.06415**	0.19266**	0.2080***	0.1970***
	(0.02557)	(0.028385)	(0.039845)	(0.039769)	(0.040834)
Constant	-4.783***	-5.884***	-6.452***	-6.888***	-6.605***
	(0.315)	(1.583)	(2.019)	(1.946)	(1.921)
Observations	28587	28587	28587	28587	28587

Table 6: Results for the coefficients of the job characteristics

**Note:** The coefficients are from a discrete logistic duration estimation with frailty (log-normal distributed individual permanent residual). Standard errors are in parentheses: \*significant at 10%; \*\* significant at 5%, \*\*\* significant at 1% . Marginal effects are displayed in brackets. Note furthermore, rho is the coefficient of the individual time-invariant error term.

<sup>1</sup>Model 1: no further controls are included

<sup>2</sup> Model 2: Additional controls: partner, age, age squared, education, further births, region & income

<sup>3</sup>Model 3: Additional controls, besides the ones in model 2 are sector, month and year dummies

<sup>4</sup>Model 4: I use log(t) for the baseline hazard

<sup>5</sup> Model 5: I include t, t squared and t cubic for the baseline hazard

	MWP	Standard Errors
Hazards	-0.022161**	0.0101946
Workload	0.0064071	0.0069291
Working hours	-0.007583	0.0062621
Work evenings	0.3561617	0.2300001
Night work	-0.2586335	0.2925114
Shift work	0.5507074**	0.2438215

Table 7: Marginal willingness to pay for amenities associated with work

**Note:** The above displayed coefficients for the MWP for certain amenities are calculated according to equation (8) using the estimated coefficients shown in column 3 of Table 6.

	MWP to avoid hazards for different income groups <sup>1</sup>	<b>MWP to avoid hazards for</b> different for education groups <sup>2</sup>
Low group	-0.0181097	0.0252595
	(0.0139026)	(0.03283735)
Intermed. group	-0.0198574	-0.0264861**
	(0.016515)	(0.0132521)
High group	-0.0246236	-0.0770507**
	(0.0167083)	(0.0402541)

Table 8a: MWP to avoid hazards for mothers from different income and education groups

**Note:** Using the results of a discrete logistic duration estimation with lognormal frailty including interaction terms between the job characteristics and the income group or the education respectively, I can calculate the displayed MWP for certain amenities according to equation (8). Standard errors are shown in parenthesis below. The results of the discrete duration model are available upon request. The income groups are created according to the income thresholds of the maternal benefit payment described in Section 3. The educational levels correspond to the three school tracks offer in Germany; a lower one leading to a vocational training, an intermediate one, and a higher one allowing for university access.

	MWP for West Germany	<b>MWP for East Germany</b>
Working hours	-0.0129437**	0.0334376
	(0.0064421)	(0.0224744)
<b>Evening Work</b>	0.5372999**	-0.5589431
	(0.2468721)	(0.5306652)
Shift Work	0.5432546**	0.4529273
	(0.2527735)	(0.5197006)

#### Table 8b: MWP for the working schedule distinguishing between East and West Germany

**Note:** Using the results of a discrete logistic duration estimation with lognormal frailty including interaction terms between the region and the job characteristics, I can calculate the displayed MWP for certain amenities according to equation (8). Standard errors are shown in parenthesis below. The results of the discrete duration model are available upon request.

	Job characteristics previous to leave	Job characteristics posterior to leave
Ln real gross wage	2.4278	2.3708
Hazards	8.8015	9.3647
Workload	39.7026	39.7704
Working hours	35.7102	27.2039
Work in the evening	0.2602	0.2504
Night work	0.1138	0.1008
Shift work	0.1396	0.1463

Table 9a: Comparison of job characteristics previous and posterior to maternity leave

**Note:** Column 1 shows the characteristics reported by a woman before going on leave and column 2 the ones reported by a mother conditional on having come back to work. The sample sizes is thus restricted to the women who are returning to work and whose job characteristics are observed both previous and posterior to maternity leave.

Table 9b: MWP for disamenities in the different years of maternity leave

	MWP for year 1	MWP for year 2	MWP for year 3
Hazards	-0.0217417	-0.0219407	-0.02384
	(0.0102714)	(0.0103862)	(0.0124751)
Work evenings	0.3490383	0.3522338	0.3827248
	(0.2289736)	(0.2306461)	(0.2648292)
<b>Rotating shifts</b>	0.5401274	0.5450724	0.5922564
8	(0.2464307)	(0.2487048)	(0.3004254)

Note: The table above is based on the results of a discrete duration estimation with lognormal frailty including interaction terms of the wage with dummies for each of the three years of maternity leave. Using equation (8) I can calculate the MWP for each amenity but depending on the year after giving birth. Standard errors are shown below in parenthesis. The results of the discrete duration model are available upon request.

# **CESifo Working Paper Series**

for full list see www.cesifo-group.org/wp (address: Poschingerstr. 5, 81679 Munich, Germany, office@cesifo.de)

- 2681 Marcelo Resende, Capital Structure and Regulation in U.S. Local Telephony: An Exploratory Econometric Study; June 2009
- 2682 Marc Gronwald and Janina Ketterer, Evaluating Emission Trading as a Policy Tool Evidence from Conditional Jump Models, June 2009
- 2683 Stephan O. Hornig, Horst Rottmann and Rüdiger Wapler, Information Asymmetry, Education Signals and the Case of Ethnic and Native Germans, June 2009
- 2684 Benoit Dostie and Rajshri Jayaraman, The Effect of Adversity on Process Innovations and Managerial Incentives, June 2009
- 2685 Peter Egger, Christian Keuschnigg and Hannes Winner, Incorporation and Taxation: Theory and Firm-level Evidence, June 2009
- 2686 Chrysovalantou Milliou and Emmanuel Petrakis, Timing of Technology Adoption and Product Market Competition, June 2009
- 2687 Hans Degryse, Frank de Jong and Jérémie Lefebvre, An Empirical Analysis of Legal Insider Trading in the Netherlands, June 2009
- 2688 Subhasish M. Chowdhury, Dan Kovenock and Roman M. Sheremeta, An Experimental Investigation of Colonel Blotto Games, June 2009
- 2689 Alexander Chudik, M. Hashem Pesaran and Elisa Tosetti, Weak and Strong Cross Section Dependence and Estimation of Large Panels, June 2009
- 2690 Mohamed El Hedi Arouri and Christophe Rault, On the Influence of Oil Prices on Stock Markets: Evidence from Panel Analysis in GCC Countries, June 2009
- 2691 Lars P. Feld and Christoph A. Schaltegger, Political Stability and Fiscal Policy Time Series Evidence for the Swiss Federal Level since 1849, June 2009
- 2692 Michael Funke and Marc Gronwald, A Convex Hull Approach to Counterfactual Analysis of Trade Openness and Growth, June 2009
- 2693 Patricia Funk and Christina Gathmann, Does Direct Democracy Reduce the Size of Government? New Evidence from Historical Data, 1890-2000, June 2009
- 2694 Kirsten Wandschneider and Nikolaus Wolf, Shooting on a Moving Target: Explaining European Bank Rates during the Interwar Period, June 2009
- 2695 J. Atsu Amegashie, Third-Party Intervention in Conflicts and the Indirect Samaritan's Dilemma, June 2009

2696 Enrico Spolaore and Romain Wacziarg, War and Relatedness, June 2009

- 2697 Steven Brakman, Charles van Marrewijk and Arjen van Witteloostuijn, Market Liberalization in the European Natural Gas Market – the Importance of Capacity Constraints and Efficiency Differences, July 2009
- 2698 Huifang Tian, John Whalley and Yuezhou Cai, Trade Sanctions, Financial Transfers and BRIC's Participation in Global Climate Change Negotiations, July 2009
- 2699 Axel Dreher and Justina A. V. Fischer, Government Decentralization as a Disincentive for Transnational Terror? An Empirical Analysis, July 2009
- 2700 Balázs Égert, Tomasz Koźluk and Douglas Sutherland, Infrastructure and Growth: Empirical Evidence, July 2009
- 2701 Felix Bierbrauer, Optimal Income Taxation and Public Goods Provision in a Large Economy with Aggregate Uncertainty, July 2009
- 2702 Marc Gronwald, Investigating the U.S. Oil-Macroeconomy Nexus using Rolling Impulse Responses, July 2009
- 2703 Ali Bayar and Bram Smeets, Government Deficits in the European Union: An Analysis of Entry and Exit Dynamics, July 2009
- 2704 Stergios Skaperdas, The Costs of Organized Violence: A Review of the Evidence, July 2009
- 2705 António Afonso and Christophe Rault, Spend-and-tax: A Panel Data Investigation for the EU, July 2009
- 2706 Bruno S. Frey, Punishment and beyond, July 2009
- 2707 Michael Melvin and Mark P. Taylor, The Crisis in the Foreign Exchange Market, July 2009
- 2708 Firouz Gahvari, Friedman Rule in a Model with Endogenous Growth and Cash-inadvance Constraint, July 2009
- 2709 Jon H. Fiva and Gisle James Natvik, Do Re-election Probabilities Influence Public Investment?, July 2009
- 2710 Jarko Fidrmuc and Iikka Korhonen, The Impact of the Global Financial Crisis on Business Cycles in Asian Emerging Economies, July 2009
- 2711 J. Atsu Amegashie, Incomplete Property Rights and Overinvestment, July 2009
- 2712 Frank R. Lichtenberg, Response to Baker and Fugh-Berman's Critique of my Paper, "Why has Longevity Increased more in some States than in others?", July 2009

- 2713 Hans Jarle Kind, Tore Nilssen and Lars Sørgard, Business Models for Media Firms: Does Competition Matter for how they Raise Revenue?, July 2009
- 2714 Beatrix Brügger, Rafael Lalive and Josef Zweimüller, Does Culture Affect Unemployment? Evidence from the Röstigraben, July 2009
- 2715 Oliver Falck, Michael Fritsch and Stephan Heblich, Bohemians, Human Capital, and Regional Economic Growth, July 2009
- 2716 Wladimir Raymond, Pierre Mohnen, Franz Palm and Sybrand Schim van der Loeff, Innovative Sales, R&D and Total Innovation Expenditures: Panel Evidence on their Dynamics, July 2009
- 2717 Ben J. Heijdra and Jochen O. Mierau, Annuity Market Imperfection, Retirement and Economic Growth, July 2009
- 2718 Kai Carstensen, Oliver Hülsewig and Timo Wollmershäuser, Price Dispersion in the Euro Area: The Case of a Symmetric Oil Price Shock, July 2009
- 2719 Katri Kosonen and Gaëtan Nicodème, The Role of Fiscal Instruments in Environmental Policy, July 2009
- 2720 Guglielmo Maria Caporale, Luca Onorante and Paolo Paesani, Inflation and Inflation Uncertainty in the Euro Area, July 2009
- 2721 Thushyanthan Baskaran and Lars P. Feld, Fiscal Decentralization and Economic Growth in OECD Countries: Is there a Relationship?, July 2009
- 2722 Nadia Fiorino and Roberto Ricciuti, Interest Groups and Government Spending in Italy, 1876-1913, July 2009
- 2723 Andreas Wagener, Tax Competition, Relative Performance and Policy Imitation, July 2009
- 2724 Hans Fehr and Fabian Kindermann, Pension Funding and Individual Accounts in Economies with Life-cyclers and Myopes, July 2009
- 2725 Ernesto Reuben and Arno Riedl, Enforcement of Contribution Norms in Public Good Games with Heterogeneous Populations, July 2009
- 2726 Kurt Schmidheiny and Marius Brülhart, On the Equivalence of Location Choice Models: Conditional Logit, Nested Logit and Poisson, July 2009
- 2727 Bruno S. Frey, A Multiplicity of Approaches to Institutional Analysis. Applications to the Government and the Arts, July 2009
- 2728 Giovanni Villani, A Strategic R&D Investment with Flexible Development Time in Real Option Game Analysis, July 2009

- 2729 Luca Di Corato and Michele Moretto, Investing in Biogas: Timing, Technological Choice and the Value of Flexibility from Inputs Mix, July 2009
- 2730 Gilad D. Aharonovitz, Nathan Skuza and Faysal Fahs, Can Integrity Replace Institutions? Theory and Evidence, July 2009
- 2731 Michele Moretto and Sergio Vergalli, Managing Migration through Conflicting Policies: an Option-theory Perspective, July 2009
- 2732 Volker Nitsch, Fly or Cry: Is Airport Noise Costly?, July 2009
- 2733 Francesco Cinnirella and Joachim Winter, Size Matters! Body Height and Labor Market Discrimination: A Cross-European Analysis, July 2009
- 2734 Samuel Bowles and Sandra Polanía Reyes, Economic Incentives and Social Preferences: A Preference-based Lucas Critique of Public Policy, July 2009
- 2735 Gary Burtless, Lessons of the Financial Crisis for the Design of National Pension Systems, July 2009
- 2736 Helmuth Cremer, Firouz Gahvari and Pierre Pestieau, Fertility, Human Capital Accumulation, and the Pension System, July 2009
- 2737 Hans Jarle Kind and Frank Stähler, Market Shares in Two-Sided Media Industries, July 2009
- 2738 Pamela Campa, Alessandra Casarico and Paola Profeta, Gender Culture and Gender Gap in Employment, August 2009
- 2739 Sebastian Gechert, Supplementary Private Health Insurance in Selected Countries: Lessons for EU Governments?, August 2009
- 2740 Leif Danziger, Endogenous Monopsony and the Perverse Effect of the Minimum Wage in Small Firms, August 2009
- 2741 Yan Dong and John Whalley, A Third Benefit of Joint Non-OPEC Carbon Taxes: Transferring OPEC Monopoly Rent, August 2009
- 2742 Valentina Bosetti, Carlo Carraro and Massimo Tavoni, Climate Change Mitigation Strategies in Fast-Growing Countries: The Benefits of Early Action, August 2009
- 2743 Christina Felfe, The Willingness to Pay for Job Amenities: Evidence from Mothers' Return to Work, August 2009